




COUNTY OF HENRICO, VIRGINIA 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 


REGULAR MEETING 

May 24,2011 


The Henrico County Board of Supervisors convened a regular meeting on Tuesday, May 24, 
2011 at 7:00 p.m. in the Board Room, Administration Building, Henrico County Government 
Center, Parham and Hungary Spring Roads, Henrico County, Virginia. 

Members of the Board Present: 

Frank J. Thornton, Chairman, Fairfield District 
Richard W. Glover, Vice Chairman, Brookland District 
James B. Donati, Jr., Varina District 
David A. Kaechele, Three Chopt District 
Patricia S. O'Bannon, Tuckahoe District 

Other Officials Present: 

Virgil R. Hazelett, P.E., County Manager 
J. Thomas Tokarz, Senior Assistant County Attorney 
Merle H. Bruce, Jr., Undersheriff 
Barry R. Lawrence, CMC, Assistant to the County Manager/Clerk to the Board 
George T. Drumwright, Jr., Deputy County Manager for Community Services 
Angela N. Harper, FAICP, Deputy County Manager for Special Services 
Leon T. Johnson, Ph.D., Deputy County Manager for Administration 
Robert K. Pinkerton, P. E., Deputy County Manager for Community Operations 
Randall R. Silber, Deputy County Manager for Community Development 

Mr. Thornton called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 

Mr. Thornton led recitation of the Pledge of Allegiance. 

Rev. Angelo V. Chatmon, Pastor of Pilgrim Journey Baptist Church, delivered the invocation. 

On motion of Mr. Kaechele, seconded by Mr. Donati, the Board approved the minutes of the 
May 10, 2011 Regular and Special Meetings. 

The vote of the Board was as follows: 

Yes: Thornton, Glover, Donati, Kaechele, O'Bannon 

No: None 



MANAGER'S COMMENTS 


The Henrico County Public Library (HCPL) has been selected as the 2011 recipient of two 
Virginia Public Library Directors Association (VPLDA) annual awards for its distinguished 
contributions to the promotion of improved public understanding of library and information 
services. This year, HCPL was recognized for its development of the Notable Henricoans 
database, created as a special project for Henrico County's 4001h anniversary commemoration, 
and was also recognized for outstanding service innovation in its workshops for childcare 
providers. The awards were presented in April at VPLDA's annual meeting. Jerry McKenna, 
Director of Libraries, and the following members of his staff were congratulated by the County 
Manager for these outstanding achievements: Christine Campbell, Assistant Director of 
Libraries; Pat Muller, Youth Services Coordinator; and Barbara Weedman, Public Services 
Administrator. 

The Department of General Services' Central Automotive Division and the Department of 
Public Works' Traffic Engineering Division have been accepted into the Virginia Department 
of Environmental Quality's (DEQ's) Virginia Environmental Excellence Program (VEEP) at 
the E3 level. These two operations spent a considerable amount of time and put forth 
outstanding effort in developing an Environmental Management System (EMS), which allows 
them to identify their environmental impacts, establish priorities, set improvement goals, and 
monitor their successes. They are the first two operations in the County to have a fully 
implemented EMS, and they have laid the foundation for future operations to follow. The 
County Manager recognized the following employees for their perseverance and dedication 
towards environmental excellence: from the General Services Central Automotive Maintenance 
EMS Team, Charlie Gibbens, Fleet Manager; Alan Eddleton, Superintendent of Maintenance; 
Mike Arrighi, Auto Equipment Supervisor; and Jason Young, Environmental Coordinator; and 
from the Public Works Traffic Engineering Division EMS Team, John Cejka, Assistant Traffic 
Engineer; Chris Johnson, Traffic Engineering Technician; John Fowler, Environmental 
Engineer; and Mr. Young, who served on both teams. He also recognized Steve Yob, Solid 
Waste Division Director for the Department of Public Utilities, for leading that division in 
becoming the County's first division to be accepted into VEEP at the E2 level. Michael P. 
Murphy, DEQ's Piedmont Office Regional Director, offered additional background 
information on the VEEP program, highlighted the environmental accomplishments of the 
Traffic Engineering and Central Automotive Divisions, and congratulated the County for a job 
well done. He then presented plaques to the three divisions of the County selected for 
membership in the program and flags to the two divisions that achieved the E3 level. 

BOARD OF SlWERVISORS' COMMENTS 

Mrs. O'Bannon offered information on the County's next 4001h anniversary commemoration 
hosted event, Moving Henrico Forward: Air, Road, Rail and Water, which will be held on 
May 29, 2011 at the Virginia Aviation Museum. 

RECOGNITION OF NEWS MEDIA 

No media representatives were present. 
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PUBLIC HEARING ITEM 

122-11 	 Resolution - Signatory Authority - Deed of Release Tenninating Temporary 
Turnaround Easement - Crawford Park at Greenbrooke Section B - Three 
Chopt District. 

No one from the public spoke in opposition to this resolution. 

On motion of Mr. Kaechele, seconded by Mrs. a 'Bannon, and by 
unanimous vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Michael E. Murphy, a resident of 8901 Merediths Branch Drive in the Brookland District, 
presented an alternative plan for the proposed extension of Springfield Road and asked that the 
Board request an official assessment of this plan by the Virginia Department of Transportation. 
He also submitted a letter updating the Board on his opposition to the current Springfield Road 
extension project and an attached document containing a detailed explanation of the alternative 
plan. 

GENERAL AGENDA 

123-11 	 Introduction of Resolution - Receipt of Requests for Amendments to the FY 
2010-11 Annual Fiscal Plan: June, 2011. 

Management and Budget Division Director Gene Walter, Fire Chief Ed 
Smith, and General Registrar Mark Coakley responded to questions from 
Mrs. a 'Bannon, and Mr. Hazelett responded to questions from Mr. 
Kaechele. 

On motion of Mrs. O'Bannon, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous 
vote, the Board approved this item - see attached introduction of resolution. 

124-11 	 Resolution - Authorization to Accept Grant Funding from the FY2010 Urban 
Area Security Initiative (UASI) Grant Program as Managed by the Virginia 
Department of Emergency Management. 

Chief Smith responded to a question from Mr. Glover. Mr. Hazelett clarified 
for Mrs. O'Bannon that there was a clerical error in the numbering of the 
Board papers for the agenda items pertaining to the UASI grant program. 

On motion of Mr. Kaechele, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous 
vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 
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125-11 


126-11 

127-11 

128-11 

129-11 

130-11 


Resolution - Authorization to Accept Grant Funding from the FY2009 State 
Homeland Security Grant Program as Managed by the Virginia Department of 
Emergency Management. 

Chief Smith responded to questions from Mrs. O'Bannon and Mr. Kaechele. 

On motion of Mr. Donati, seconded by Mrs. O'Bannon, and by unanimous 
vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

Resolution - Authorization to Accept Grant Funding from the FY2009 Urban 
Area Security Initiative (UASI) Grant Program as Managed by the Virginia 
Department of Emergency Management. 

On motion of Mr. Kaechele, seconded by Mr. Glover, and by unanimous 
vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

Resolution - Authorization to Accept Grant Funding from the FY2010 Urban 
Area Security Initiative (UASI) Grant Program as Managed by the Virginia 
Department of Emergency Management. 

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mrs. O'Bannon, and by unanimous 
vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

Resolution - A ward of Construction Contract - Courthouse Annex Building 
Roof System Replacement. 

On motion of Mrs. o'Bannon, seconded by Mr. Kaechele, and by unanimous 
vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

Paul Proto, Director of General Services, responded to questions from Mr. 
Glover regarding the life span of roofs on the Courthouse Annex Building and 
other County facilities. 

Resolution - Award of Contract for Architectural and Engineering Services ­
1400 North Laburnum Avenue - Virginia Department of Health. 

Mr. Proto responded to questions from Mr. Donati and Mr. Kaechele. 

On motion of Mr. Glover, seconded by Mr. Donati, and by unanimous vote, 
the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

Resolution - A ward of Contract - Modular Units at Eastern Government 
Center - Virginia Department of Health. 

Mr. Proto responded to questions from the Board. 
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On motion of Mr. Kaechele, seconded by Mrs. o'Bannon, and by 
unanimous vote, the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

131-11 	 Resolution - Signatory Authority Second Amendment to Sublease ­
Virginia Department of Health - 3810 Nine Mile Road Varina District. 

Director of Real Property Jon Tracy, Mr. Hazelett, and Mr. Proto 
responded to questions from Mr. Kaechele and Mrs. o'Bannon. 

On motion of Mr. Donati, seconded by Mr. Glover, and by unanimous vote, 
the Board approved this item - see attached resolution. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:03 p.m. 

Chairman, Board of Supervisors 
Henrico County, Virginia 
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COUNTY OF HENRICO, VIRGINIA 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS 


SPECIAL MEETING 

May 24, 2011 


The Henrico County Board of Supervisors convened a special meeting on Tuesday, May 24, 2011 
at 4:30 p.m. in the County Manager's Conference Room, Administration Building, Henrico 
County Government Center, Parham and Hungary Spring Roads, Henrico, Virginia. 

Members of the Board Present: 

Frank J. Thornton, Chairman, Fairfield District 
Richard W. Glover, Vice Chairman, Brookland District 
James B. Donati, Varina District 
David A. Kaechele, Three Chopt District 
Patricia S. 0'Bannon, Tuckahoe District 

Other Officials Present: 

Virgil R. Hazelett, P.E., County Manager 
J. Thomas Tokarz, Senior Assistant County Attorney 
Barry R. Lawrence, CMC, Assistant to the County Manager/Clerk to the Board 
George T. Drumwright, Jr., Deputy County Manager for Community Services 
Angela N. Harper, FAICP, Deputy County Manager for Special Services 
Leon T. Johnson, Ph.D., Deputy County Manager for Administration 
Robert K. Pinkerton, P. E., Deputy County Manager for Community Operations 
Randall R. Silber, Deputy County Manager for Community Development 
John A. Vithoulkas, Director of Finance/Special Economic Advisor to the County Manager 
C. Michael Schnurman, Jr., Legislative Liaison 
Tamra R. McKinney, Director of Public Relations & Media Services 

Mr. Thornton called the meeting to order at 4:36 p.m. 

Mr. Hazelett noted that the order of the agenda was being changed due to a scheduling issue. 

Historic Document on Loan to the County 

Mr. Hazelett recognized Sam McKelvey, Site Manager for the Dabbs House Museum and 
Henrico County Tourist Information Center, who shared an historic hand-written letter that will 
be on loan to the County for a five-year period from Dr. Paul White, a California resident. The 
letter, which is valued at $40,000, was signed by Gen. Robert E. Lee and addressed to G. W. 
Randolph while General Lee was staying at Dabbs House. The original will be displayed in 
ultraviolet protected glass at Dabbs House, and reproductions will be marketed by the Division of 
Recreation and Parks. Mr. McKelvey responded to questions from Mr. Donati and Mrs. 
O'Bannon. 



Proposed Ordinance Amendments Pertaining to the Public Street Frontage Requirements 
for Family Divisions 

Mr. Hazelett recognized Ben Blankinship, Principal Planner, who narrated a slide presentation 
titled Proposed Amendment to Allow Family Subdivisions with No Public Street Frontage. During 
his presentation, Mr. Blankinship reviewed the County's current street frontage requirement; 
public policy concerns relating to private drives in subdivisions; requests received by the County 
to provide an exception for family divisions from the current public street frontage requirements; 
previous meetings where this matter was initially discussed by the Planning Commission and 
Board of Supervisors; the two issues the Board asked the Planning Commission to address when 
remanding a draft ordinance to the Planning Commission in September 2010; recent meetings of 
the Planning Commission where these issues were discussed; the current exemption for family 
divisions from the County's subdivision process; and regulations and requirements that would be 
included under a proposed subdivision amendment. Mr. Hazelett, Planning Director Joe 
Emerson, Public Works Director Tim Foster, Mr. Pinkerton, and Fire Chief Ed Smith assisted 
Mr. Blankinship in responding to numerous questions from the Board during Mr. Blankinship's 
presentation. Mr. Glover expressed concerns regarding the amount of acreage that would have to 
be set aside for private drives under the proposed subdivision amendment. Mr. Hazelett 
elaborated on the public safety concerns associated with private drives. There was considerable 
discussion pertaining to the private drive construction and paving standards recommended by staff 
to the Planning Commission compared to those recommended by the Planning Commission. 

At Mr. Hazelett's request, Mr. Blankinship shared slides depicting areas within the County where 
there are issues with family divisions. Mr. Hazelett commented that the depicted areas show what 
can happen over time if the County does not establish requirements. There was further discussion 
by Mrs. o'Bannon, Mr. Blankinship, and Mr. Hazelett concerning the construction of private 
roads within family divisions. Mr. Thornton commented that the Board should consider how it 
wants Henrico to look in the future and should also be cognizant of protecting future generations 
of families. Mr. Donati remarked that there should be some flexibility in the private road 
subdivision requirements. In response to a question from Mr. Kaechele, Mr. Blankenship shared 
a slide depicting private drive construction standards established by several other Virginia counties 
and the Virginia Department of Transportation. After Mr. Blankinship reviewed this information 
with the Board, Mr. Donati suggested that the Board accept staffs recommendation for private 
drive construction standards with the exception of the proposed requirement for a 24-foot-wide 
surface. He offered an I8-foot-wide surface requirement as an alternative, which was supported 
by the other members of the Board. The consensus of the Board was also to accept the staff 
recommendation rather than the Planning Commission recommendation regarding address and 
directional sign posting requirements for homes on private roads. Mr. Hazelett noted that the 
next step will be to hold a public hearing by the Board on the proposed subdivision amendment. 

Proposed Ordinance Amendments Pertaining to Refuse Collection Container Hours 

Mr. Hazelett again recognized Ben Blankinship, who narrated a slide presentation titled Refuse 
Containers: Hours of Servicing. During his presentation, Mr. Blankinship explained the 
enforcement problem under the current noise ordinance related to the loading or unloading of 
refuse, waste, or recycling collection vehicles that is plainly audible in a residential area; the 

2 




defInition of refuse collection containers; current zoning regulations on the servicing of refuse 
containers in business districts; changes to these regulations that were previously recommended by 
the Planning Commission; concerns expressed by the Board during a January work session on this 
matter; and new regulations proposed by staff. The proposed regulations would prohibit the 
servicing of refuse containers between 12:00 midnight and 6:00 a.m., remove an existing 250­
foot distance requirement, and include Urban Mixed Use Districts (UMUs) among those districts 
where the servicing of refuse containers is regulated. Following his presentation, Mr. 
Blankinship responded to questions and comments from the Board. He noted that staffs intention 
is to enforce the ordinance on a complaint basis only. The consensus of the Board was to move 
forward with staffs recommendations. 

The Board recessed for dinner at 5:56 p.m. and reconvened at 6:07 p.m. 

Permanent Dog Tags 

Mr. Hazelett recognized Tim Leclerc, Acting Treasury Division Director, who narrated a slide 
presentation on a Proposed Ordinance to Amend and Reordain Dog License Sections. During his 
presentation, Mr. Leclerc reviewed the sections of the County Code affected by the proposed 
changes; a summary of the proposed changes; dog license requirements under the current Code; 
advantages of the proposed changes; a revenue estimate of the proposed changes; current dog 
license statistics; trends in annual dog license renewals; and existing dog license requirements in 
other localities within the Richmond metropolitan area and in selected localities outside the area. 
He concluded his presentation by noting that the proposed ordinance would improve convenience 
and customer service; replace the annual tag with a permanent tag; replace annual license 
renewals with a multi-year renewal option concurrent with the valid rabies certifIcate; maintain 
the validity of the single year license; maintain the same kennel licensing options; and ensure that 
the renewal workload no longer coincides with the tax deadline. During and following his 
presentation, Mr. Leclerc and Animal Protection Supervisor Shawn Sears responded to questions 
from the Board. Mr. Hazelett clarifIed that the only locality in the Commonwealth of Virginia 
that licenses cats is the City of Richmond. Hearing no objections from the Board, Mr. Hazelett 
advised that staff will proceed in preparing the proposed ordinance for public hearing. 

Mr. Hazelett updated the Board on the evening's regular meeting agenda items. He responded to 
questions from the Board regarding a resolution to award a contract for architectural and 
engineering services for the new Health Department Clinic at 1400 North Laburnum Avenue. 
Mr. Thornton suggested keeping the playground area behind the County-owned Glen Echo 
property after modular units for the Health Department are constructed on that site. 

Mr. Hazelett advised the Board of two citizens who had previously signed up to speak during the 
evening's public comment period. One of the scheduled speakers, Dr. Michael E. Murphy, had 
indicated to staff that he would be expressing concerns about the SpringfIeld Road extension 
project. There was discussion by Mr. Hazelett, Mr. Pinkerton, Mr. Glover, and Mr. Kaechele 
relating to the history and status of this project and the concerns of Dr. Murphy and other citizens 
who live in neighborhoods that are in close proximity to the corridor where a section of the road 
will be relocated. 
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Mr. Donati noted that the City of Virginia Beach is using abandoned parking meters to collect 
money for the homeless. There was discussion by the Board, Mr. Hazelett, and Maj. Steve 
Alloway from the Division of Police regarding the solicitation practices of the County's homeless 
residents. Mr. Drumwright pointed out that Homeward, the planning and coordinating 
organization for homeless services in the Richmond region, has previously commended Henrico 
for taking the lead in adopting an ordinance that prohibits solicitation in the intersections of 
County roads. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:39 p.m. 

Chairman, Board of Supervisors 
Henrico County, Virginia 
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